PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, January 9, 2007
Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, January 9, 2007 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 
Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman

Jean S. Loewenberg, Vice Chairman

David F. Malaguti

Anthony R. Schena
Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager

Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager

Call to Order
Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:05 p.m.
Town Manager's Report

Loss of Colleague – Town Manager Mark Sylvia announced with sadness that Town Water Department employee, Marion Hartnett, passed away on Sunday, January 7th.  During her 7 years of employment with the Town, Ms. Hartnett worked in the Office of Planning & Development and then the Assessing department before her most recent tenure in the Water Department.   Ms. Hartnett was known for her unfaltering positive attitude and dedication to her job, as evidenced by her efforts to report to work—as late as one week ago—even as her illness progressed.  Mr. Sylvia noted that Ms. Hartnett will be dearly missed by her colleagues at Town Hall, and on behalf of the staff and Board, he expressed heartfelt condolences to her family and friends.   
A moment of silence was then held in honor and in memory of Ms. Hartnett. 

Acting Public Director – Mr. Sylvia announced his appointment of David Gould as the Acting Public Works Director for the Town of Plymouth.  Until a permanent Director has been named to replace Public Works Director George Crombie (who has recently resigned to accept an appointment from the Governor of Vermont to serve as the Secretary of Natural Resources), Mr. Gould will serve in the acting capacity.  His appointment is effective as of Monday, January 8, 2007.  Mr. Sylvia noted leadership skills, policy formation, project coordination, temperament, dedication, public speaking ability, and organizational skills as the factors on which he based his choice of appointment for the interim Public Works Director.  
Mr. Sylvia explained that from 2004 until this appointment, Mr. Gould has served as the Environmental Manager for Plymouth’s Department of Public Works.  Prior to his time as Environmental Manager, Mr. Gould was the Natural Resources Officer for Plymouth from 2001-2004.  Before his employment with the Town of Plymouth, Mr. Gould served in conservation-related positions in the towns of Hanson and Wrentham.  He holds a Bachelor of Arts Degree from Bridgewater State College and a Masters Degree in Environmental Planning from Arizona State University.  
Mr. Sylvia noted that Mr. Gould has agreed to remain interim Public Works Director until the search process has been exhausted.  Mr. Sylvia has advertised the position nationally, spoken with Public Works staff, and invited input from the Board of Selectmen, in the effort to ensure that the Town of Plymouth attracts and hires the best candidate to fill this senior management position.   

Mr. Gould approached the podium to address the Board.  He explained that he met with George Crombie and received a full briefing on the Town’s ongoing projects.  One of his major priorities as interim director, he noted, is to make the transition between permanent directors as smooth and productive as possible.  
The Board welcomed Mr. Gould and gave him their best wishes for a successful transition.  
Tax Rate – Mr. Sylvia informed the Board that the Department of Revenue recently certified the Town of Plymouth’s tax rate for Fiscal Year 2007 for all classes at $9.71 x 1000. 

Appointment to the Massachusetts Joint Labor Management Committee – Mr. Sylvia shared news of his recent appointment as a permanent management member to the Massachusetts Joint Labor Management Committee by the Governor of the Commonwealth.  Effective through June of 2008, this appointment is the remainder of the full term vacated by Police Chief Robert Pomeroy.   Serving as an alternative member for nearly a year, Mr. Sylvia noted the educational and experiential value of this more permanent appointment.  
New Public Access Series – Mr. Sylvia was pleased to inform the Board that the Town Manager’s Office will begin a government information series on PACTV in the next few months.  Consistent with the Board’s goal to improve communications between the public and town government, Mr. Sylvia explained that will be hosting a half-hour program on PACTV to highlight how our town government works, what programs and services we provide, and who is responsible for providing those programs and services.  The first taping is scheduled as early as January 19th.  Mr. Sylvia welcomed suggestions and input on subjects to be covered.  

New Technology at the Plymouth Public Library – Mr. Sylvia shared the Plymouth Public Library’s announcement of the “soft roll out” of two self-checkout machines.  These machines, designed and developed by 3M Company are compatible with the library ILS system and will allow patrons to check out materials in the Youth, Fiction, and general circulation areas.  This innovation, Mr. Sylvia explained, is funded by the generous donations of Tech-Etch, a technology partner of the Plymouth Public Library and the Plymouth Public Library Corporation.
Licenses
All Things Tea, LLC d/b/a All Things Tea, 20 Court Street, requested the following licenses in conjunction with their request for an Annual Wine and Malt with Cordials and Liqueurs Restaurant License:

· Common Victualler

· Comprehensive Entertainment – applying for radio, live entertainment

· Sunday Entertainment – applying for radio, live entertainment

Issuance of the above licenses is subject to approval from the Building and Health Departments.

On a motion made by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board approved the above Common Victualler, Comprehensive Entertainment, and Sunday Entertainment licenses for All Things Tea, LLC.  Voted 4-0, approved.

Vehicle for Hire (Renewals)

Bettyann’s Tours

24 Presidents Lane

Elizabeth Archambault

· One Vehicle for Hire Business Permit: Livery

· Applying for one Vehicle for Hire renewal (Vehicle has been inspected)
· Applying for one Vehicle for Hire Operator License, Elizabeth Archambault

On a motion made by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board approved the above Vehicle for Hire Business Permit, Vehicle for Hire License Renewal, and Vehicle for Hire Operator License (Elizabeth Archambault) for Bettyann’s Tours.  Voted 4-0, approved.

Auto Dealer Class II Amendment

Russell Romboldi, Jr. d/b/a Discount Detail, R367 Court Street, requested an increase in the amount of vehicles he is allowed to store/display on the premises at one time.  He is currently allowed two cars.  Inspectional Services has approved an increase of three vehicles, bringing the total number of allowed vehicles to five.
On a motion made by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board approved the above Auto Dealer Class II Amendment.  Voted 4-0, approved.

One Day Wine And Malt License
Our House Services, 40 Russell Street, Linda and Philippe Ducrot, requested a One Day Wine and Malt License for January 12, 2007 from 7:00 p.m. to 12:00 a.m. for a wine tasting dinner.

Liquor liability is in place.  Issuance of the above license is subject to approval from the Building Department.

On a motion made by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board approved the above One Day Wine and Malt License for January 12, 2007 from 7:00 p.m. to 12:00 a.m.  Voted 4-0, approved.

Administrative Notes

Minutes – On a motion by Selectman Loewenberg, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board voted to approve the minutes from the December 19, 2006 Board of Selectmen’s meeting.  Voted 3-0-1, approved.  Selectman Malaguti abstained from voting because he was not present at that December 19th meeting.
Naming of Plymouth Public Library Audio Visual Room - The Board approved the Application to Name Publicly Owned Property submitted by the Plymouth Public Library, naming the Plymouth Public Library Audio Visual Room after Ada and Angelo Bongiovanni.  This request was unanimously approved by the Plymouth Public Library Corporation Board of Trustees at their December 27th, 2006 meeting.

Naming of Road - The Board approved the naming of the access road to Forges Field as “Forges Field Road.”

Acceptance of Donation - The Board approved the acceptance of a donation in the amount of $2,000.00 from The Wal-Mart Foundation for the Fire Department.  This donation is to be applied to the Fire Department’s specialized equipment fund.

Appointment - The Board appointed David Gould, Town of Plymouth Environmental Manager, to the Plymouth-Carver Aquifer Advisory Committee as a permanent member.

Appointment - The Board appointed Sheila Sgarzi, Town of Plymouth Wastewater Engineer, to the Plymouth-Carver Aquifer Advisory Committee as a permanent alternate member.  

Appointment - The Board appointed Richard P. Grassie, 22 Latham Wood, to the Nuclear Matters Committee for a term expiring on June 30, 2008.

Public Comment

Chairman Quintal opened the meeting for public comment.

Plymouth resident Gene Lane urged the Board to install traffic lights on Samoset Street at the intersection of Marc Drive and Mobile Home Estates.  Mr. Lane reminded the Board that he appeared before them to resolve this matter two years ago, noting that design and project costs were drawn up.  According to Mr. Lane’s research, two fatal accidents and 73 other collisions have occurred within this intersection area and stretch of road.  Mr. Lane declared the apparent dangerousness of the intersection a public safety issue and urged the Board and the Town to make the resolution of this matter a priority.
Chairman Quintal expressed his appreciation of Mr. Lane’s patience on this matter and agreed that the safety situation should be addressed.  Chairman Quintal stated that he would bring this issue to the next Capital Outlay Committee meeting on January 18th.   Because there are other projects in the works for Samoset Street, Chairman Quintal stated that he would like to do some more research to ensure that this project is integrated appropriately into the larger picture.
Mr. Sylvia noted that he spoke recently with David Gould (newly-appointed Department of Public Works Interim Director) about the traffic concern at Marc Drive and Mobile Home Estates.  Mr. Sylvia has made it a priority to meet with each department to hear their prioritized capital requests, and he assured Mr. Lane that the issue would be reviewed and addressed.
Public Hearing – Village Vineyards, Inc.
Chairman Quintal opened a Public Hearing to consider the application for an Annual All Alcohol Package Store License for Village Vineyards, Inc. d/b/a Village Vineyards Fine Wine and Spirits, Village at Colony Place, Randolph Morgan, Manager.  Notice of the hearing was given in accordance with Chapter 138 of the Massachusetts General Laws and those wishing to be heard on this matter were invited to attend.
Attorney David Gay and owner Mark Nadeau spoke on behalf of Village Vineyards.  They described the proposed store as boutique in nature, with a focus on fine wines.  Mr. Nadeau explained that he envisions Village Vineyards to be a specialized store where customers can learn more about fine wine, food pairings, and cheeses.  All employees, he assured the Board, would attend and adhere to all training programs as mandated by the State.  Mr. Nadeau pledged to run his business responsibly and as a good community neighbor. 
Chairman Quintal opened the floor for public comment in favor of the application.
Donald Smith of Saxon Partners (the developers of the Village at Colony Place) spoke in favor of the proposed package store.  He echoed Mr. Nadeau and Attorney Gay’s description of the store as boutique in nature, and he explained how Village Vineyards would fit well into the concept of the village services and shops that are planned for the development. 

Chairman Quintal opened the floor for public comment in opposition to the application.

Mike Karagosian spoke in opposition to the proposal, citing the proximity of two other package stores within a 1.5 mile radius of the proposed site.  He noted that he attended the Selectmen’s meeting during which Sam’s Club at Colony Place was denied a package store license.
Selectman Malaguti stated that he would not approve the proposal.  He assured Mr. Nadeau that his decision was based upon public need and proximity to other package stores, not dissatisfaction with the persons or business proposal involved.  The Town, Selectman Malaguti noted, only has two package store licenses left to grant.  Based on the map of establishments holding package store licenses in Plymouth, Mr. Malaguti stated that he saw the southern area of Town as demonstrating the most public need for this service.

Selectman Loewenberg stated that she felt persuasive arguments had been made to distinguish the Village Vineyards proposal from the others that have been recently presented before the Board.   The Village Vineyards boutique-style proposal, she said, appears to fit perfectly within Colony Place’s overall village center vision.  She noted that, while the Town may only have two more package store licenses, there is a process through which the Town may request more licenses through the state.  
Selectman Schena explained that, while he feels the applicants could use more experience, he believes that their proposal is a perfect fit for the location.  He acknowledged that the southern part of Town has fewer liquor stores, but he noted that each village center has at least one package store.  
Chairman Quintal explained that, whether the proposal was for a boutique store or a large liquor mart, he does not see a public need for additional package stores in the proposed area.
Selectman Loewenberg motioned to approve the license, and Selectman Schena seconded the motion.  Voted 2 – 2, Chairman Quintal and Selectmen Malaguti voting in opposition.  The motion did not carry.
Public Hearing – All Things Tea, LLC
Chairman Quintal opened a Public Hearing to consider the application for an Annual Wine and Malt with Cordials and Liqueurs Restaurant License for All Things Tea, LLC d/b/a All Things Tea, Thomas Richard Quigley, Manager.  Notice of the hearing was given in accordance with Chapter 138 of the Massachusetts General Laws and those wishing to be heard on this matter were invited to attend.

Thomas Richard Quigley spoke on behalf of All Things Tea, describing the establishment as a modestly upscale Victorian décor tea room, serving traditional afternoon tea.  Seating in the establishment will accommodate a capacity of 18 persons, and a small retail area of fine teas and tea service fare would be located within.  Mr. Quigley explained that the requested license would provide him with the opportunity to offer champagne, wine, or afternoon sherries to his patrons at celebratory functions (like baby showers, scheduled luncheons, etc.).   Mr. Quigley confirmed that the beverages sold at his establishment would be offered by the glass, not retailed in bottles.
After a brief question and answer period, Chairman Quintal opened the floor for public comment in favor of or in opposition to the application.  No residents came forward. 

On a motion by Selectman Schena, seconded by Selectman Loewenberg, the Board approved the above Annual Wine and Malt with Cordials and Liqueurs Restaurant License for All Things Tea, LLC.  Voted 4-0, approved.
Old Business/Letters/New Business

Letters 
Parking Garage Concerns - Selectman Malaguti asked the Board to discuss a letter from Alan Zanotti of Empire Realty Trust regarding Mr. Zanotti’s concern with plans for a parking garage in the downtown area.  Mr. Zanotti wrote to the Board of his concerns with approving parking garage plans that include retail spaces.  Selectman Malaguti acknowledged Mr. Zanotti’s concerns, noting that the Town should not build itself a parking deficit by including retail or restaurant businesses within the square footage of any proposed parking garage.
Old Business

Old Sandwich Road - Selectman Malaguti raised the issue of Old Sandwich Road.  The Board agreed to address this matter at a later date.

Financial Management Review - Selectman Malaguti inquired as to the progress of the Department of Revenue’s Financial Management Review.  Mr. Sylvia noted that Finance Director Bruce Miller and his staff have reviewed the report and responded.  Mr. Sylvia has reviewed their response and sent back a few questions to the Finance Department.  Mr. Sylvia will be meeting with the Finance Director next week, and he expects to have an update for the Board soon.
New Business:
Safety Concern - Selectman Schena informed the Board that he received a safety concern from a resident regarding the angle and placement of the stop sign at the end of Carver Street (downtown), where it intersects with Leyden Street.  Selectman Schena asked that the height and angle of the stop sign be adjusted.  
Burning Permits – Selectman Malaguti noted that burning permits have gone up from $10 to $25 dollars.  A resident asked him why there was such a sharp fee increase, when the process itself has not changed.  Assistant Manager Melissa Arrighi noted that she will follow up on this question with Mike Young of the Fire Department.  Chairman Quintal reiterated his past suggestion that permit fees increase by a set percentage on an annual or semi-annual basis, to alleviate the burden of sharp fee hikes.

Tom O’Brien – Selectman Malaguti asked if the Board would have an opportunity to honor former Representative Tom O’Brien.  Mr. Sylvia responded that Mr. O’Brien has been invited to the Board’s January 16th meeting.
Condos – Chairman Quintal would like the Board to set aside time on an upcoming agenda to discuss the proliferation of condo construction in Plymouth.  He suggested that the Planning Board be involved.  
Joint Meeting – Selectman Malaguti asked if a joint meeting with the Planning Board had been scheduled, to discuss industrial/commercial and land inventory issues.  Mr. Sylvia expects to schedule this joint meeting sometime in February or early March.
Invitation – Chairman Quintal requested that Economic Development Director Denis Hanks attend one of the Board’s upcoming meetings to discuss some business matters.  Mr. Sylvia noted that the request would be forwarded to Mr. Hanks.
Executive Session
Executive Session – On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board voted to enter into executive session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, Paragraph 3 (Litigation, Negotiation).  Voted 4-0: Malaguti – yes, Quintal – yes, Loewenberg – yes, and Schena – yes. 

The Board returned to open session.
Adjournment

On a motion by Selectman Schena, seconded by Selectman Loewenberg, the Board voted to adjourn the meeting.  Voted 4-0, approved.
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